
July 21, 2005

Hon. Victor Robles

City Clerk and Clerk of the Council

Municipal Building

New York, NY 10007

Dear Mr. Robles:

Pursuant to Section 37 of the New York City Charter, I hereby disapprove Introductory Number 594-A (“Intro. 594-A”), which would amend the Administrative Code to require the Commissioner of the Human Resources Administration (“HRA”) to develop a procedure to allow for online submission of food stamp applications.  Additionally, Intro. 594-A would require the Commissioner to seek Federal or State approval for any online program, to the extent such approval may be necessary.    

Access to food stamps is a critical component of the City’s overall effort to assist New Yorkers in gaining their highest level of self-sufficiency.  To this end, HRA has greatly increased its food stamp outreach since the beginning of our administration, and the number of New York City residents who now receive food stamps has increased by over 35% during that time, to over one million.  The number of New Yorkers who receive food stamps independent of public assistance has increased over 75% since January 2002. Moreover, HRA is already pursuing online submission of food stamp applications.  The agency has applied for a grant from the United States Department of Agriculture to support a partnership with a non-profit organization to enable community-based assessment of individuals for food stamp eligibility, and remote submission of electronic applications for food stamps benefits. 


As the Law Department has advised the Council, the Commissioner’s responsibilities in the food stamp area are determined by Federal and State law, and the Council may not alter or add to these responsibilities by local law.  When administering the food stamp program, the Commissioner acts as an agent of the State in her capacity as the head of the local social services department.  See Social Services Law §§ 2(9), 20 (3)(a), 34(3)(d) & 77(1).  The Council simply lacks the authority under State law to require the Commissioner to implement new methods of applications.  Further, every aspect of the food stamp program, including the application process, is covered in great detail by New York State statutes and regulations.  See New York Social Services Law § 95; 18 NYCRR § 387.0 et seq.  Any local legislation purporting to require certain actions in this area is preempted.  Additionally, without a referendum, the Council may not limit the Commissioner’s discretion, either as a State agent or as a City officer, by instructing her to seek approval for certain programs devised not by HRA, but by the Council.  Moreover, the limitation of the Commissioner’s powers is in effect a limitation of the Mayor’s appointment power, which may not be done by local law without a referendum. 

For the foregoing reasons, I hereby disapprove Introductory Number 594-A.  The City has been and remains committed to maximizing the number of eligible New Yorkers served by the federal food stamp program.  I am confident that HRA has made significant progress in this area, and I welcome the Council’s suggestions regarding how the City can work with the State and Federal governments to ensure continued access to the food stamp program.

Sincerely,

Michael R. Bloomberg

cc:
Hon. A. Gifford Miller
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